
         STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA; COUNTY OF UPSHUR; CITY OF BUCKHANNON: TO-WIT: 

A scheduled meeting of the Water Board was held at Buckhannon City Hall, 70 East Main Street on, 

Thursday, April 11, 2024 at 4:30 p.m. with the following in attendance (GTM-GoToMeeting): 

Mayor       Robbie Skinner   Absent 
City Recorder      Randy Sanders   Present 
Board Member      Dave Thomas   Present 
Board Member      Dave McCauley   Present 
Board Member      Erasmo Rizo   Present 
Board Member      Don Nestor   Present 
Director of Finance & Admin/Asst Recorder  Amberle Jenkins  Present 
Director of Public Works    Jerry Arnold   Present 
City Engineer      Jay Hollen   Present 
Water Supervisor     Kelly Arnold   Present 
City Attorney      Tom O’Neill   Absent 
Office Manager      Barbara Hinkle   Present 
Water Department Employee    Jerry Wamsley   Present 
 
Guests:  None 
 

City of Buckhannon Water Board – 4:30PM at City Hall in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, April 11, 2024 

 
A.     Call to Order 
         A.1  Moment of Silence  
         A.2  Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.     Recognized Guests 
         B.1   
 
C.     Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  
         C.1  March  2024 
 
D.     Department Report  
         D.1  Water Department Report-Kelly Arnold 
         D.2  ARPA Projects Update  
         D.3  FEMA Generator Update-Closeout  
         D.4  Island Avenue Water System Improvement Project Update 
 
E.     Correspondence and Information     
         E.1  Hodgesville P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-March 2024 
         E.2  Elkins Road P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-March 2024 
         E.3  Mt. Hope Water Association Meeting Minutes-February 2024 
         E.4  Permit Application Island Avenue Water System Improvement Project 
         E.5  Permit Approval WV Bureau for Public Health Island Avenue Water Line Replacement Project 
         E.6  Advertisement for Bids-Water Storage Tanks Inspection & Cleaning Services- Bid opening 04/24/24 
         E.7  News Release: The Buckhannon Water Department Announces Meade Street Project -Intermittent Street  
                 Closures to Take Place continuing through the spring and summer months of 2024 
         
F.     Consent Agenda 
         F.1  Approval of Minutes:12/14/23,  01/11/24, 03/14/24  

   
G.     Strategic Issues for discussion and vote 
         G.1  Approval Water Board Budget FY 2024-2025 
         G.2  Approval Wage Increase Patrick Tenney Receiving Class I Certification 
         G.3  Approval Wage Increase Eric Thomason Receiving Class III Certification 
               
H.    Board Members Comments and Announcements     
         
I.     Adjournment 
 
Posted 04/05/2024            
 

 
A.   Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order by Recorder Sanders, who then led those in 
attendance in a Moment of Silence and then the Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America. 
 
B.  Recognized Guests: 
B.1:  None 
 



C.  Financial Report – Amby Jenkins 
C.1 March 2024- Mrs. Jenkins presented the following Financial Report noting that some of the 
CD’s would be maturing. 
 

 

 



 
 

 
 



 
 

 



 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 



 
 
 

 
 



 

 
 
 Motion McCauley/Thomas to accept the Financial Report for March 2024.  Motion carried. 
 
D.  Department Report  
D.1  Water Department Report-Kelly Arnold- Kelly Arnold presented the following report: 
 
CITY OF BUCKHANNON WATER DEPARTMENT 

Monthly Report for March 2024 

 

 

 Water leaks-3 

 Weekly safety meetings. 

 Locates.  

 Renewed service – 1 

 New Services-0 

 Residential meters changed-35 

 Residential meters tested-8 

  Meter change out. 

 Installed NTU meters on raw, filters, settled. 

 6” hot tap on 18” to start line on Meade St. 

 Installed +/- 1000 feet of 6” pipe on Meade St. 

 Cleared brush on right of ways. 

 Public Service District meters tested-0 

 Meter testing. 

 Meter barrel repairs. 

 All meters were read in system 

 Clearing brush and grass from right of ways and tank sites 

 Clearing meter barrel lids. 



 Continuing to paint hydrants. 

 Cleaning out valve boxes 

  Repair meter barrels 

 Maintenance booster stations. 

 GPS valves, services, leaks for past year.  

 62.1 million gallons of water treated for month of March 2.0 million a day. 

 Cost per million gallons treated for March $200.29 

 8,080  gallons of water hauled from plant. 

 Off & On Reports / Customer complaints answered. - 222 

 Non-Payments  

 Continue to work on back-flow/cross-conn. Program. 

 Maintenance equipment.  
 

 

 

Month: Mar-24

Monthly

Total Y-T-D

62.1 567.6

12438.57 138409.7

200.299 243.8508

Amount Monthly Y-T-D

Cost Unit Used (lbs) Cost Cost

1.25 lb 0 0 11206.6

1.39 lb 1310 1820.9 16074.37

2.201 lb 385 847.385 5823.07

3.65 lb 246 897.9 13937.53

1.4 lb 0 0

0.23 lb 950 218.5 1437.5

0.455 lb 9397 4275.635 48527.14

0.465 lb 5950 2766.75 29640

2.93 lb 550 1611.5 11763.5

14.16 GAL 0 0 0

12438.57 138409.7

Chlorine

Million Gallons Treated:

Total Chemical Treatment  Cost:

Cost per Million Gallons:

Chemical

Carbon

Smart-Phos

Fluoride

KMnO4

Lime

Premier Pac

Soda Ash

Sodium Hex

NaMnO4



 
 

 
 
 
A brief discussion was held regarding information recently released from EPA concerning PFAS 
levels.  Kelly Arnold gave examples of where PFAS can come from.  Kelly stated that currently the 
City of Buckhannon’s Water Plant is within the current limits.   
 
D.2  ARPA Projects Update – Mr. Hollen explained the attachment and reported that there was a 
change of the type of dust proof enclosure from Type 1 to Type 3. 
 

 
 
D.3  FEMA Generator Update-Closeout  - Mr. Hollen reported nothing new to report still waiting 
on FEMA. 
 
D.4  Island Avenue Water System Improvement Project Update –Permit granted approval see 
E.4 & E.5 below.  
 

Unaccounted For Water through June 30, 2024

Plant Distribution  Sold to  Sold to  Percent  

Produced (a.)  Loss (b.) Loss (c.) City (d.) PSDs (e.)  Loss

Jul-23 63,215,675 1,383,309 302,320 20,168,600 38,026,000 5.28%

Aug-23 62,983,871 1,359,494 103,000 20,993,400 33,379,400 11.35%

Sep-23 59,752,598 1,298,305 227,530 21,303,000 35,364,800 2.61%

Oct-23 62,189,161 1,331,477 120,650 20,502,000 31,813,800 13.54%

Nov-23 61,598,871 1,234,735 153,650 19,954,500 33,090,700 11.63%

Dec-23 66,090,277 1,151,865 63,220 18,490,300 33,554,900 19.41%

Jan-24 67,852,184 1,310,145 1,014,930 20,539,400 38,977,400 8.86%

Feb-24 61,667,862 1,109,700 181,628 21,076,000 35,762,600 5.74%

Mar-24 62,111,872 1,139,457 324,180 18,485,700 34,354,700 12.57%

Apr-24 #DIV/0!

May-24 #DIV/0!

Jun-24 #DIV/0!

Totals:  567,462,371 11,318,487 2,491,108 181,512,900 314,324,300 10.19%



E.     Correspondence and Information     
E.1  Hodgesville P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-March 2024 
 

 

 
 
E.2  Elkins Road P.S.D. Meeting Minutes-March 2024 
 



 

 
 
E.3  Mt. Hope Water Water Association Meeting Minutes-February 2024 
 
Board of Directors Regular January Meeting – 2/19/2024 
 
The Regular Board of Directors Meeting of the Mt Hope Water Association was held on Monday, February 19, at 
6:00 pm, at the Mt Hope Water Office.  The meeting was called to order by President Donnie Tenney, board members 
in attendance were, Brian Elmore, Nicholas Cutright, Tom Davis, Debbie Cvechko, Marcella Kelley and Navonda 
Tenney. Also in attendance were Secretary/Treasurer Laurie Adams, Chief Operator Jeff May, Jonathan Tenney and 
Deborah Sharpiro.  
Donnie recognized the guests and they spoke about their requests.  Jonathan Tenney requested water service for a 
new dwelling, towards the end of the water line, for both he and a neighbor. He brought a map and showed the 
board members where he and the neighbor were, in association with our line.  After discussion, the board agreed to 
allow both taps with a right-of-way agreement from the neighbor. Jeff told him what type of material to use for the 
service lines. Debbie Sharpiro brought pictures of her driveway which is in need of repair.  The contractors she has 



contacted to repair it, will not do the work necessary, due to the water line being located below part of it.  After 
discussion, it was agreed that Jeff and a representative from Atlas would meet her at her residence to discuss what 
could be done, after the February reads are completed. 
Minutes from the previous Regular Meeting were approved, a motion was made by Nicholas, motion carried. The 
Treasurer’s Report was presented along with the past month’s bank statements, they were accepted for audit. The 
Truck Report was presented and approved. The Mt Hope Monthly Report was presented and approved. The Water 
Loss Report was reviewed and approved. Jeff presented the Operator’s Report. The board members agreed to pay 
our Field Technician for his travel time, $15 daily for lunch, in addition to his class time, when he attends class in 
Fairmont in April. A letter from John Harper, the WV PSC engineer technician, concerning J. Scott was discussed. He 
agreed with Mt Hope Water in their assessment of the issue and the tested meter was within approved guidelines. 
Laurie discussed two additional customer issues.  Sunny Buck Garden Apts. has requested we waive their December 
late charge, this was not the first time they had been late, the board did not approve it.  One of the rentals owned 
by K. Lee had damage to the setter after they had been in the meter pit.  A bill for the repair was sent to them and 
already paid. One leak adjustment was presented and approved, a motion was made by Nicholas, motion carried.  
The Water Improvement Project was discussed.  The remaining right-of-way has been completed.  The paperwork is 
complete to advertise for bids.  A pre-bid meeting will be held February 20, 2024, and the bid opening will be March 
5, 2024.  Previous “virtual” approval was given by the board members to pay the R.O.W. expenses as well as the two 
invoices from Region VII, out of the ARPA funds. A motion was made by Brian to approve Donnie to sign for the two 
newspaper advertisements from the ARPA funds, motion carried. A letter was shared with the board concerning 
possible funding of a new truck.   All of our backflow customers have complied with their testing by the January 31, 
2024 deadline. The new card payments are now going smoothly after a few corrected issues on Government 
Windows part.  The new link is on the water bills and was highlighted for the February bills. A recent issue with an 
employee was discussed.  Laurie was directed to give the employee a written warning concerning the issue. Laurie 
told the board the Wolfe Excavating issue has been filed with the magistrate court, it is still in the process of being 
served.  Laurie will follow up with the magistrate’s office to see what the status is now. Since a letter was sent to the 
judge, we have received one payment from Anita Wright. If she continues to be late with payments, additional letters 
will be sent. The updated agreement with Tennerton PSD, has been approved by the WV PSC. 
There being no further business, a motion was made by Marcella to adjourn the meeting at 7:20 pm, motion carried. 
 
Secretary/Treasurer - Laurie Adams 

 
E.4  Permit Application Island Avenue Water System Improvement Project 

 



 
E.5  Permit Approval WV Bureau for Public Health Island Avenue Water Line Replacement 
Project 

 
 
E.6  Advertisement for Bids-Water Storage Tanks Inspection & Cleaning Services- Bid opening 
04/24/24 – Mr. Hollen reported that the Water Storage Tanks Inspection & Cleaning is to be 
completed every five (5) years. 
 

ADVERTISEMENT FOR BIDS 

CITY OF BUCKHANNON WATER DEPARTMENT 

WATER STORAGE TANKS INSPECTION & CLEANING SERVICES 

  

The City of Buckhannon (City), on behalf of the City of Buckhannon Water Board, is requesting bids from qualified potable water 

tank inspection firms to provide inspection & cleaning services, along with the associated detailed inspection reports, for the six 

(6) Water Storage Tanks (WSTs), hereinafter referred to as the Project.  The actual number of WSTs to be inspected will depend 

on the total dollar amount of the bids received versus the amount of money available. 

 

The successful Bidder must adhere to the following Project requirements:  

  

1. The successful Bidder shall provide all services as described in the Bid Package.   

2. The work shall be performed in a professional manner in accordance with industry standard best practices.   

3. The successful Bidder shall perform a comprehensive interior inspection of the tank in accordance with AWWA M42 
Manual of Water Supply Practices “Steel Water-Storage Tanks, Revised Edition” as applicable and ANSI/AWWA D103-09 
“Standard for Factory-Coated Bolted Carbon Steel Tanks for Water Storage” as applicable. 

4. All equipment introduced into the potable (treated) water shall be dedicated for potable water use only and must be 
disinfected in accordance with AWWA C652 Section 5 and all requirements of the City. 

5. The successful Bidder shall furnish all labor, materials, equipment, insurance and certifications to complete the 
proposed work of the Project. 

6. The WSTs shall in remain in service at all times, including before, during and after both inspection and sediment removal 
services.  



7. By submitting a Bid, the Bidder acknowledges that the Bidder has included (in the sealed bid) a sum to cover all costs 
associated with the Project. 

8. The successful Bidder, which shall be a qualified potable water tank inspection firm, shall comply with the Certificates 
of Insurance requirements listed in Appendix A – Insurance Requirements (Pages 13 through 21 of the Bid Package). 

 

The Bid Package, containing the technical specifications, Project requirements and additional information, is available to all 

interested parties.  All interested parties should contact James S. Hollen, III, City Engineer for the City of Buckhannon (304-472-

1651, extension 1006) for delivery options of the bid package.  All clarifications, questions or comments regarding the contents of 

the bid package must be submitted in writing and either mailed, faxed or emailed to the address below.  No clarifications and 

questions will be accepted after 12:00 PM EST on April 3, 2024.  An addendum containing answers to all bidder questions and 

comments shall be issued no later than April 16, 2024.   

 

Sealed bids should be clearly labeled on the envelope as “WST Cleaning & Inspection Bid” and may be either hand delivered or 

mailed to the following address: 

 

Mr. James S. Hollen, III, PE – City Engineer 

City of Buckhannon 

70 East Main Street 

Buckhannon, WV  26201 

 

All sealed bids must be received by 1:30 PM EST on April 24, 2024, at which time the received bids will be opened and publicly 

read aloud. 

 

The City reserves the right to reject any and all bids, to award the contract to other than the low bidder, and to waive any 

informality in bidding.   The City reserves the right to reject any all bids that are not in the best interest of the City.  In addition, 

the City also reserves the right to terminate the contract at any time due to noncompliance with the information contained in the 

Bid Package.  

 

Honorable Robert N. Skinner, III 

Mayor & Water Board Chair 

City of Buckhannon 

 
Run dates 03/20/24, 03/27/24 

 
E.7  News Release: The Buckhannon Water Department Announces Meade Street Project -
Intermittent Street Closures to Take Place continuing through the spring and summer 
months of 2024 

BUCKHANNON, WV: The Buckhannon City Water Department is beginning an important project on Meade 
Street. The project involves installing a new 6" water line and fire hydrants, replacing the old 4'' cast iron 
main currently in use. 
 
We anticipate no disruption to customer water service during this project. After Part 1 is completed, we will 
post a new notification for Part 2, which involves transferring all the customers' water services to the new 
water main. 
 
Due to this project, intermittent street closures will occur, beginning on or around March 12, 2024, and 
continuing through the spring and summer months of 2024.  While we cannot announce specific dates for the 
temporary street closures, we can provide the order for the phases. 
 
⦁ Phase 1 of the project will be from College Ave to Latham Street. 

⦁ Phase 2 will be from Latham Street to Lightburn Street. 

⦁ Phase 3 will be from Lightburn Street, including Madison Street, and continuing to South Florida Street. 
 
Thank you for your patience and understanding during this vital water line upgrade project. 
 
### 
Randy Sanders 

City Recorder & Information Coordinator 

         

F.     Consent Agenda 
F.1  Approval of Minutes: 12/14/23, 01/11/24, 03/14/24 
 
F.1 Motion Nestor/Rizo to approve the Minutes for 12/14/23, 01/11/24, 03/14/24.  Motion 
carried. 



G.   Strategic Issues for discussion and vote 
G.1  Approval Water Board Budget FY 2024-2025 – Mrs. Jenkins discussed the 2024-25 FY 
Budget with the board. Recorder Randy Sanders asked for a motion to approve the 2024-25 Fiscal 
Year Budget. 
 

 
 

 



 

 
Motion McCauley/Rizo to approve the 2024-25 Fiscal Year Budget.  Motion Carried 
Unanimously. 
 
G.2  Approval Wage Increase Patrick Tenney Receiving Class I Certification – Kelly Arnold 
discussed with the board that Patrick Tenney has received his Class I Certification and requested a 
wage  increase to $17/hour. 

 
 
Motion Nestor/McCauley to approve the wage increase for Patrick Tenney to $17/hour.  
Motion Carried. 
 



G.3  Approval Wage Increase Eric Thomason Receiving Class III Certification- Kelly Arnold 
discussed with the board that Eric Thomason has received his Class III Certification and requested a 
wage increase to $27/hour.  
 

 
 
Motion Nestor/McCauley to approve the wage increase for Eric Thomason to $27/hour.  
Motion Carried. 
 
H.    Board Members Comments and Announcements 
H.1  Don Nestor-  Stated that everything is going good. 
H.2  Erasmo Rizo – Agreed with Mr. Nestor that everything is going good. 
H.3  David McCauley – No comment. 
H.4  David Thomas – Thank you to everyone.    
         
I.     Adjournment – Motion to adjourn at 5:00pm by Nestor/Thomas. 
 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III,    _________________________________________ 
 
 
 
City Recorder Randall H Sanders   __________________________________________ 
 
 


